

Appendix 1
PAGE  
 New Forest Association of Local Councils

14 January, 2016

NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
www.nfalc.org.uk
Minutes of Meeting of New Forest Association of Local Councils held in the Council Chamber 
 Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 14 January, 2016 at 7.00pm

Parish/Town Council



Name

Ashurst & Colbury




Sally Arnold








Caroline Husband


Boldre






Alison Bolton


Bramshaw





Sue Bennison


Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman








Harry Oram


Burley






Neal Martin


Denny Lodge





Eve Elcoate

Exbury and Lepe 




Alan Hare (Clerk)









Alison Tilbury (& Denny Lodge)


Godshill





Ann Cakebread









Bev Cornish (Clerk)


Hordle






Sue Bown

Hyde






Jane Arigho

Hythe & Dibden





Stephanie Bennett (Clerk)


Lyndhurst





George Bisson





Marchwood





Alison Hoare (NFDC Chairman)








Richard Young








Fred White


Milford on Sea





Graham Wells (Clerk)









Bob Bishop

Minstead





Richard Taylor

Netley Marsh





Mike Welbourn

New Milton





Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman (Coordinator)








Claire Lambert









New Forest District Council



Bob Jackson (Chief Executive)







Chris Elliott








Louise Evans


New Forest National Park



Steve Avery




Apologies

Cllr Colin Wise





Boldre

Cllr Connolly





Fordingbridge


Vicky Eden (Clerk)




Sandleheath & Woodgreen


Kim Penna (Clerk)




East Boldre

Cllr Mark Steele





Bransgore
Introduction

The Chairman welcomed 25 representatives from 18 local towns and parishes, Steve Avery from the New Forest National Park, Bob Jackson new Chief Executive of NFDC, together with colleagues Chris Elliott and Louise Evans.
1. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed Bob Jackson who has recently succeeded Dave Yates as Chief Executive of New Forest District Council, promising to give us the same dedicated support as we received from Dave who attended all NFALC meetings. Without an Association, neither the District Council nor the National Park Authority or the County Council for that matter would have a vehicle through which they could communicate with, and work in partnership with local Town and Parish Councils in the New Forest District.
The Chairman read out the attached statement regarding Electoral Review of Hampshire.

2. Minutes of the last meeting
The Minutes of the General Meeting held on 15 October 2015 were approved by those present, subject to a note that Alison Tilbury represents Lepe and Denny Lodge as well as Exbury.
The minutes were duly signed, subject to the above amendment.

3.        Presentation
The Chairman welcomed Chris Elliott and Louise Evans from NFDC Planning who updated members on the Local Plan review.
The current Local Plan for New Forest District outside the National Park (the Core Strategy, adopted 2009, and the Part 2 Sites and Development Management document, adopted 2014) plans for the period up to 2026. An early review of the adopted Local Plan is necessary to bring planning policies for the area fully in-line with national government planning policies (the National Planning Policy Framework).
The Local Plan Review is looking at the development needs and opportunities in the area up to 2036. Evidence suggests that for the longer time period covered by the Review there will be a need for the new plan to identify more sites for future housing and employment development. While the Local Plan Review is being undertaken planning applications will continue to be determined using the current adopted Local Plan. 
After the preliminary work on identifying areas with potential for future development has been undertaken the council will be consulting the public and others to give them the opportunity to influence the shape of the emerging new planning strategy for this area. The next stage of public consultation will take place in the summer of 2016.
 
The table below outlines the stages when there will be an opportunity to comment on the emerging plan. More details will be given on the NFDC website nearer the time.
Local Plan Review timetable for public consultation
	Public consultation on a Draft Strategy
	Summer 2016

	Plan published, and formal representations invited and Submission for examination
	Summer 2017

	Examination of the Plan by Planning Inspector
	Winter 2017

	Possible consultation on modifications before formal adoption
	Autumn 2018


Chris Elliott explained the legal background and National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). The Town & Country Planning Act requires local authorities to produce statutory development plans to guide decisions on planning applications in their areas. With the introduction of the NPPF in 2012, each local planning authority must produce a Local Plan for its area. Local Plans always need to be kept up to date to maintain their validity.

NFDC started their current plan in 2007. The main part is the Core Strategy which relates to the government guidance in place in 2009. The recent Local Plan Part 2 (adopted in 2014) did not review the overall strategy. The NPPF produced in 2012 fundamentally changed the national guidance in respect of a number of crucial issues. The Local Plan Part 2 was only found “sound” because NFDC committed to this early strategy review.
Without a review, Appeal Inspectors could find that some NFDC policies are not compatible with the NPPF and substitute government policies of their own. Similarly, if a plan is not addressing the need for jobs and houses locally, the Secretary of State may intervene. In accordance with NPPF, Local Planning Authorities (LPAs) should set out their strategic priorities for the area including:

· The homes and jobs needed in the area

· Provision for retail, leisure and commercial activities
· Health, community and cultural facilities

· Associated infrastructure required in the area

· Climate change mitigation, environmental conservation and enhancement

Local Plans should address the development and infrastructure required in the area; indicate broad locations for strategic development; allocate sites to promote development, bringing forward new land where necessary. The starting point is a Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) producing an Objectively Assessed Need (OAN) for housing in the area. NFDC commissioned a study last year to find out how many new homes need to be built in the area to meet 'objectively assessed needs'. 
See further information at http://www.newforest.gov.uk/CHttpHandler.ashx?id=30253&p=0
Broadly speaking, for New Forest District it means that there will be a need for around 12,000 to 14,000 new homes by 2036, up from 2,800 in the current plan. Therefore, NFDC will need to make allocations of green field sites for 9,000+ new houses to meet the OAN. The population increase will be characterized by significant increases in elderly/retired people, and a decline in the working age population. Population is likely to top 200,000.
The starting point for estimating overall housing need is the household projections published by the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG). These are based on population projections published by the Office of National Statistics (ONS). Simplistically, we could see around 1,000 new green field house sites in each of our larger towns and parishes. But that is not the way we expect to plan, as there are constraints:

· Land liable to flood and statutory hazard zones
· Statutory nature conservation designations
· National landscape designations, eg. AONB

· Green Belt and other designations seeking to maintain separation of settlements

· Local nature conservation designations, eg. SINC

The NPPF talks about the needs of strategic Housing Markets Areas (HMAs). The New Forest falls within three wider HMAs. This means working with neighbouring councils to address the housing needs of Southampton HMA, Bournemouth/Poole HMA and Salisbury HMA. There is a duty to cooperate with other local planning authorities. NFDC are already working with the Partnership for Urban South Hampshire (PUSH) authorities but need to develop stronger working relationships with Dorset, Christchurch especially.
Following a Q&A session, the Chairman thanked Chris and Louise for their presentation.
4.        Neighbourhood Planning

Chris Elliott stated Neighbourhood Plans should reflect up to date Local Plan Policies. Neighbourhood Plans should not promote less development than set out in the Local Plan or undermine its strategic policies. Neighbourhood Planning provides a powerful set of tools for local people to ensure that they get the right types of development in the right places. Neighbourhood Plans must be in general conformity with the strategic policies of the Local Plan.

The following local councils have applied for the designation of a Neighbourhood Area, noting Fordingbridge have expressed an interest, with Milford on Sea expressing renewed interest having asked for the matter to be included on the agenda at this meeting:
i. Milford on Sea 


(July 2013)
ii. Totton & Eling 


(Nov 2014)

iii. New Milton


(Feb 2015)

iv. Lymington & Pennington
(Sep 2015)

v. Hythe & Dibden


(Nov 2015)

Claire Lambert, who acts as Project Officer at New Milton spoke about her role in respect of Neighbourhood Planning, a role that is likely to increase next financial year, once details of housing allocations are made known to the general public. There was general agreement about the advantage of those councils interested in Neighbourhood Planning meeting as a Focus Group, exchanging ideas and information sharing with one another and NFDC Planning, reporting back to NFALC on a quarterly basis. 

Bob Jackson agreed to support this initiative, and Stephanie Bennett of Hythe agreed to help facilitate such meetings in conjunction with Claire Lambert.
5. Rural Transport

The Chairman mentioned the Lymington–Sway–New Milton Cango bus service that is jointly administered and partly funded by New Milton, Hordle and Sway County Councillors and referred to the new published timetable for this HCC operated service.

6. Reports of Focus Groups
a) Dibden Bay – Alison Hoare reported on a recent meeting with Solent Gateway as follows:
On the 3rd December, together with Cllr Bennison and the Clerk to Marchwood Parish Council, Melanie Watham, I attended a meeting at Appletree Court with Chris Elliott, Head of Planning Policy and Development, and Isabel Bruce, planning consultant for Solent Gateway, being a partnership between Caledonian MacBrayne (who are mostly owned by the Scottish Government, and run the ferries in Scotland) and GBA Holdings, whose business is logistics, they are also shipping agents, their main work involves importing cars, mainly Nissan and Renault and exporting (mainly Land Rover).
Solent Gateway has been awarded a 35-year lease and will take control of the Military Port on the 1st April 2016. 
At this moment in time they are in the progress of developing a master plan, which it is thought will evolve over a period of 10 years; they have promised to work with the planning officers at District and to keep Marchwood Residents regularly updated on their plans for the redevelopment of the site. Initially they will letter drop residents explaining who they are and providing an outline of their proposed plans, in future they have indicated that they would be willing to write articles for the Village News, in order to keep the village regularly updated.

As it stands and this may change, they have divided the 35-year lease into 3 phases. Years 1-5, they intend to be sorting out the site, planning what areas they can utilise, laying down hard-standing, and deciding who and which other companies they would wish to work with. Years 5-10, they intend to be developing the site and applying for major planning permissions, and years 10-35 they hope to be running the site, while ensuring long-term development and investment for the remaining term of the lease. 

Initially, there are some planning permissions that will have to be applied for, fencing, hard-standing, etc. It is thought that if they wanted to use the site primarily for car transporters, the planning permission required would probably be decided by the government, as a major infrastructure application. If they wish to store cars they will need to apply for change of use B8, open storage. The cars would normally be imported in groups of 500 and stored within the port. They would leave the port on transporters as when the dealers required.

Isabel stated that she had taken herself on a tour of the village and had sat outside the infant school at the start of the school day and home time. As a result she has told Solent Gateway that all traffic leaving the site must turn right, and use Bury Rd and Jacobs Gutter Lane and they must also use this route to enter the site. She also stated that no Lorries would be allowed to leave between 8.15am – 9.15am and also from 2-45pm -3-45pm.
At this moment in time they are still deciding how to approach the planning process, they have 2 choices.

They can use the normal planning process or apply for a Harbour Revision Order, which would make them a port authority providing them with port-related permitted development rights. 
They have indicated they wish to be good neighbours and to consult with the local community. 

b) Broadband
Steve Avery updated members on the latest news. 
The NPA have recently been successful in bidding to the Rural Communities Broadband Fund with a group of parishes in the south east of the New Forest, namely Beaulieu, Denny Lodge, East Boldre and Exbury & Lepe. It is a two-stage process and the NPA is currently putting together the second stage, as well as looking into how this fund and subsequent rounds of funding can be used in other areas of the Park.
c) Quadrant Reports
None
d) Cycling Liaison
Neal Martin asked for this to be put back on the agenda.

An update regarding the ‘Cycle Event Organizers Charter’ was due to be presented and discussed at the NPA Meeting on 21 January 2016, with the following recommendations:

· To confirm the Authority’s support for the ongoing work proposed to seek compliance with the Charter by cycle event organisers and safer, more considerate cycling by participants.
· To review the effectiveness of the Charter in January 2017. 
7. New Forest District Council

The Chairman welcomed Bob Jackson as the new Chief Executive of the District Council.
Bob updated members on recent and ongoing changes at District. The pace of change continues with John Mascall leaving the organisation for retirement. Martin Devine, Head of Leisure and Employment Services will be leaving the Council on 19 January to enjoy retirement. Annie Righton, Head of Public Health and Community Safety Services will leave at the end of January to take on new challenges, and Glynne Miles Head of Housing and Customer Services will retire at the end of March. 
 

Bob also updated members on the progress being made with the Senior Management structure. In December, four Executive Heads were appointed - Colin Read; Grainne O’Rourke; Chris Elliott; and Manjit Sandhu. The next step will be for the Executive Management Team to receive a report that covers both the new management structure and the process to fill the new structure. Following this there will be a 2-week consultation before confirming new arrangements. 
 

Bob explained that the provisional Local Government Finance settlement received just before Christmas was reported to cabinet in January. This only served to confirm the financial challenges expected, with further changes anticipated.
8. New Forest National Park
Steve Avery explained the role of the National Park in relation to oil and gas development, and how planning applications for hydraulic fracturing (‘fracking’) will be assessed. The NPA itself will determine any future applications for oil and gas development on sites within the National Park, safeguarding the highest status of protection in relation to landscape and scenic beauty. The Government has confirmed that hydraulic fracturing development at least 1200m below the surface of national parks will be permissible, where the associated infrastructure is located outside the National Park boundary. 

After 18 months in development, the NPA were pleased to announce approval of the £4.4m Our Past, Our Future Landscape Partnership Scheme. The £2.8m grant from the Heritage Lottery Fund, coupled with match funding, means the NPA partnership of 11 organisations can now deliver 21 ground-breaking projects from habitat restoration to apprenticeships in traditional building skills getting people involved in the Forests heritage.

The NPA opened two cycle routes as part of the Local Sustainable Transport Fund (LSTF) and Family Cycling Experiences funding from the Department for Transport. These two vital off-road routes - a new path at Marchwood to Eling and the resurfacing of the cycle path at Ashurst to Lyndhurst - allow people to easily access the National Park by bike.
The first Family Trees event was held at the Jubilee Fields in Sway to mark National Tree Week. More than 180 people signed up to have a tree planted in the new community wood, to celebrate the birth, marriage, anniversary or life of a family member. Our Walking Festival over two weeks in October/November saw over 80 events with over 1,000 people taking part. The walks were all guided by experts from the Authority and other organisations, meaning a wide range of people learned more about the Forest’s landscape, wildlife and culture, and how they can help care for it. Some of these events contributed to the 4,651 contacts made by the rangers over the last quarter.
In December we worked with other NPA colleagues to make the case to Government for NPAs to have greater freedoms to be more entrepreneurial and diversify their sources of funding. This was backed by MPs, including Desmond Swayne and Julian Lewis. Ministers agreed to include an amendment to their Cities and Local Government Devolution Bill allowing NPAs to benefit from a ‘Functionally Specific Power of Competence’, helping us to be equal partners in implementing local ‘devolution deals’. 

9. Devolution
Reference was made to a Parish Devolution Workshop taking place at HCC in the Ashburton Hall at the Castle in Winchester on 1 March 2016 from 2.30 – 5.00pm. There are no more details currently and anyone interested in attending should contact Kim Day, HIOW Devolution Programme Office on 01962 826680 or email kim.day@hants.gov.uk
The Hampshire Branch of SLCC is holding a Devolution Update on Thursday 11 February 2016 starting at 10.00am with presentation at 10.30am by James Strachan, HCC Assistant Director for Devolution at the Stanmore Community Centre, Somers Close, Stanmore, Winchester SO22 4EJ. Further details are attached, or see www.nfalc.org.uk
10.
Sector Led Body for External Audit
The Chairman referred to new audit arrangements and Appendix 2 from HALC and Appendix 3 from SLCC previously distributed with the agenda.
All councils should by now have received (via their County Association) a letter and factsheet from the ‘Sector Led Body’ (SLB) explaining the new audit arrangements from financial year 2017/18 onwards and the SLB’s role in those arrangements. Briefly, the SLB will appoint external auditors for ‘opted in’ councils and will set their fees, just as the now-abolished Audit Commission used to do.

Councils which do nothing by 31 March 2016 will be deemed to have opted in and it is likely that this will be the outcome for most councils; Councils can ‘opt out’ (by resolution of the Full Council) but they will then have to go through the statutory process for appointing their own external auditor, including the establishment of an audit panel consisting wholly or mainly of independent members. 
Few if any councils will wish to do this.
Note that there is no change to the requirement for all councils to have an effective system of internal audit.
11. Meeting Dates for 2016
Members present agreed the following dates and venues for meetings in 2016:
Thursday 21 April, 2016

Hythe

Thursday 14 July, 2016 

ATC for AGM

Thursday 20 October, 2016

Lymington

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held at the Hythe & Dibden Parish Council Chamber, The Grove, St John’s Street, Hythe, Hampshire SO45 6BZ on Thursday 21 April 2016 from 7.00 pm.
There being no further business, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 9.00 pm.

           Chairman

Date 
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